

# SAN FRANCISCO PORT COMMISSION

### APRIL 22, 2025 MINUTES OF THE MEETING

#### **MEMBERS, PORT COMMISSION**

HON. KIMBERLY BRANDON, PRESIDENT

HON. GAIL GILMAN, VICE PRESIDENT

HON. WILLIE ADAMS, COMMISSIONER

HON. STEPHEN ENGBLOM, COMMISSIONER

HON. STEVEN LEE, COMMISSIONER

ELAINE FORBES, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
JENICA LIU, COMMISSION AFFAIRS MANAGER

## CITY & COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO PORT COMMISSION

#### MINUTES OF THE MEETING APRIL 22, 2025

#### 1. CALL TO ORDER / ROLL CALL

Port Commission President Kimberly Brandon called the meeting to order at 3:15 p.m. The following Commissioners were present: Kimberly Brandon, Gail Gilman, Willie Adams, Stephen Engblom, and Steven Lee.

#### 2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES - APRIL 8, 2025

ACTION: Vice President Gilman moved approval of the minutes. Commissioner Adams seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously.

#### 3. RAMAYTUSH OHLONE LAND ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The Commission Affairs Manager read the Ramaytush Ohlone Land Acknowledgment.

#### 4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

- A. Announcement of Prohibition of Sound Producing Electronic Devices during the Meeting: Please be advised that the ringing of and use of cell phones and similar sound-producing electronic devices are prohibited at this meeting. The Chair may order the removal from the meeting room of any person responsible for the ringing of or use of a cell phone or other similar sound-producing electronic device.
- B. Announcement of Time Allotment for Public Comments: Please be advised that a member of the public has up to three minutes to make public comments on each agenda item unless the Port Commission adopts a shorter period on any item. Public comment must be in respect to the current agenda item. For in-person public comment, please fill out a speaker card and hand it to the Port Commission Affairs Manager. For remote public comment, instructions are on the first page of this agenda. During public comment, dial \*3 to be added to the gueue. An audio prompt will signal when it is your turn to speak.

#### 5. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ITEMS NOT LISTED ON THE AGENDA

Public comment is permitted on any matter within Port jurisdiction that is not an agenda item. No Port Commission action can be taken on any matter raised other than to schedule the matter for a future agenda, refer the matter to staff for

investigation or respond briefly to statements made or questions posed by members of the public. (Government Code Section 54954.2(a))

No Public Comment on Items Not Listed on the Agenda,

#### 6. EXECUTIVE

#### A. Executive Director's Report

 Commendation for President Kimberly Brandon's 28 Years of Service and Dedication to the San Francisco Port Commission

Director Forbes: Good afternoon, Madam President, Vice President Gilman, members of the commission, Port staff and the public. I am Elaine Forbes, the executive director. Today is a monumental day in the history of the Port. And I want to focus on uplifting the legacy of President Kimberly Brandon on the occasion of her final Port Commission meeting after serving with great distinction for 28 years.

Please also join me in wishing our esteemed commission president a well-deserved close of her service and all the best for her future endeavors, which I know will continue to span civic work across the city and possibly the nation. Commissioner Kimberly Brandon was appointed to the San Francisco Port Commission by the Honorable Willie -- Mayor Willie Brown Jr in August of 1997.

She is the longest serving Port commissioner as far as our records go back, to 1968. She is also the first African-American woman to serve on the commission. She is a native daughter of San Francisco. And she has dedicated her life to social justice and economic empowerment for people, for programs and for organizations just like the Port or San Francisco State University.

Allow me to share some personal reflections. I have had the honor of working for Commissioner Brandon the past eight years as Port director. During this time, she mentored me from my role as chief financial officer into someone capable of leading this great organization.

She devotes countless hours in service whether on this Port commission and on nonprofit boards. But she also spends a great deal of time mentoring people. I have witnessed this firsthand her support of people. She is a true friend in good and bad times.

I've experienced this in her work with me. And I saw it in all of her work with the Port. She has always had the patience to see things through with the faith in the organization and the faith in the people and with the conviction that we would ultimately get there.

Commissioner Brandon is known for understanding when to pick her battles and, once chosen, pursuing them with incredible determination. She was

pioneering in calling for community advisory groups throughout the waterfront to ensure community voices were centered in our decision making.

It is actually her vision that now has the structure we're so familiar with, the NAC, the SWAC, the FWAC, grown all out of her vision -- the SAC, I should say. And yes, we learned to listen to what the community has to say. And thanks to her leadership, we work so much better with our partners and find solutions.

We have very valuable community voices at our table because of your leadership. She was also groundbreaking in her insistence that Port contractors perform with excellence and also that local small businesses benefit from the economics of our investments.

It may have taken decades, but you've fundamentally shifted the way the organization views our contractors, not just as vendors but as partners. Contractors who invest in San Francisco enrich the Port and the entire city. This massive shift from focusing solely on compliance to prioritizing value and equity required very patient change management. And we got there.

Thank you for never giving up on this vision or on us to get there. She always prioritizes the Port's success in every single action she takes. And her agenda is the Port's agenda for today and for tomorrow. She led a multiyear effort to establish a partnership with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers with inperson advocacy.

And thanks to her leadership, we now have the federal government poised to make a major investment in needed and critical repairs and to prepare for sealevel rise. And it is because of your leadership that that work spans the entire seven-and-a-half miles of waterfront property.

Commissioner Brandon is always prepared. She reads the reports very carefully. She keeps historical records. And she watches the numbers. As the CFO for five years before becoming Port director, I remember this well. She knows things that we seem to have forgotten from time to time. And she's excellent to holding the organization accountable to its history. And that has proven to be so important to us.

In your nearly three decades of effort, your legacy has pushed forward such tremendous transformation. The milestones you've overseen include the construction of James R. Herman Cruise Ship Terminal, the Brannan Street Wharf, Pier 43 1/2 promenade, Jefferson Street improvements, the opening of the cruise terminal plaza, Bayview Gateway.

And under your leadership, we made great strides in the Blue Greenway, opening Crane Cove Park, China Basin and Bayfront Park to the new Exploratorium at Piers 15 and 17, to adoption of our strategic plan, our waterfront plan, our resilience program and our race equity action plan.

You were there for all of those, for the response to Pier 29 and rebuilding the facility after a terrible fire in 10 months to the passage of two citywide ballot measures, prompting redevelopment at Pier 70 and Seawall Lot 337, to the execution of a master lease with Orton Development to restore all of those beautiful facilities in Pier 70.

Your actions are so far and wide, up and down, turning almost a jewel of assets hidden by a freeway into this beloved waterfront that we cherish so much today. She also guided the Port's rebound from the depths of the pandemic.

Earlier, she helped steered the organization through the great recession of [2027], the most crushing U.S. economic downturn since World War II. And somehow, in both times, we navigated without layoffs, missed payments or business line restructuring, all because of your steady hand among others.

You've been -- President Brandon has been so central in all this transformational work. She has advised this waterfront with such care and devotion. And she has most certainly set the stage for a much more equitable waterfront for future generations and the stage for a much more equitable organization.

You've received numerous awards and accolades for your advocacy across the city, at the Port and in the Hunters Point and Bayview neighborhoods. And we have been so lucky to have you all these years. It has been an honor of a lifetime to serve as Port director and an enormous opportunity to grow and learn from you both through successes and trials from time to time on my side.

You are ingrained in our hearts and in the legacy of the entire waterfront. At this point, commissioners, I'd like to open it up to some recorded messages and then to public comment. And then, we'll come to you. All right.

President Brandon: Thank you.

#### Public Comment on the Executive Director's Report:

Eleni Kounalakis: Good evening, everyone. I'm California Lieutenant Governor Eleni Kounalakis. It is an honor to join you all as we celebrate the extraordinary leadership and service of San Francisco Port Commission President Kimberly Brandon. For nearly three decades, Kimberly has been a steadfast champion for San Francisco's waterfront and a trailblazer in public service.

As the first African-American woman to serve on the Port Commission, she didn't just break barriers. She built bridges. Her commitment to equity and community engagement, especially through the creation of the Southern Advisory Committee, has helped ensure that every voice has a seat at the table.

Kimberly's leadership has shaped the future of the Port and the city she loves. And beyond her public service, her dedication to philanthropy, education and economic empowerment has touched lives across San Francisco and beyond. She is a financial powerhouse, a civic leader and a proud San Franciscan, whose impact will be felt for generations.

On behalf of all Californians, thank you, Kimberly, for your dedicated service, your vision and your unwavering commitment to our great state. And on a personal note, having served as a San Francisco Port commissioner myself and having served with you, I can say that working alongside your leadership remains one of the most meaningful and memorable experience with the Port. Congratulations on this well-earned celebration. And best wishes for what lies ahead.

Mike Martin: Hello. I'm Mike Martin. I'm the Assistant Port Director. I'm very disappointed I can't be joining today's celebration of the 28 years of President Brandon's leadership here at the Port. But I'm very glad to be able to share my thoughts here.

And I've been at the Port for nine years so barely a third of the time that President Brandon has led the organization. And I just really appreciate, having come to the Port as someone who was learning about this agency, to have had her leadership as I've worked through sort of my original role as the real estate director but also now as assistant Port director.

And the thing that President Brandon always was able to do was to ask us in a way that really allowed us to really make our arguments. Is this deal good for the Port? And I can hear that rattling around in my head every time I do a new deal with the Port. And I'm going to keep that with me because President Brandon always had the broader interest in mind as she looked at every individual deal.

And I think what was great about the experience of working for the Port underneath her leadership was things like the pandemic, which was this totally unprecedented moment where we were taking -- making these decisions about what to do with tenants who couldn't operate.

And President Brandon always was asking us to come back to first principles. What's good for the Port? And what's good for the Port was good for the city in its recovery. And we made it through those decisions in a way that I think really strengthened the Port and its tenants.

So I'll always appreciate her leadership during that hard time. But that's just a few of the lessons that I've learned from her. I'm very appreciative of the time she spent here. I hope she very much enjoys today's celebration. And I hope we see her back around Pier 1 whenever she can come by. Thanks again, President Brandon.

David Beaupre: Good afternoon, commissioners. David Beaupre, deputy director of planning and environment. Commissioner Brandon, I just wanted to say a few words or first maybe call you what your family might call you, Commissioner K. Ma, which I've always wanted to do. [laughter]

Thank you so much for your 28 years of service. I'm fortunate to have been able to spend much of my career at the Port with you -- your leadership. Elaine has listed all of the projects that I could think of. But there are a few other programs that may not have been mentioned or weren't covered but that I just really recall or reflect back on that I would like to recognize.

The first, which has been mentioned, is the formation of the Southern Waterfront Advisory Committee, which has elevated the voices of the Bayview, demonstrated that we're a part of the community and we have a commitment in a very positive way -- but not only forming that committee but also attending so many meetings.

I remember early in my career I would never be surprised to see you drop in to a Southern Waterfront Advisory Committee meeting just to see how things are going, not to raise issues, just to observe and eventually provide a lot of guidance. I know Karen Pierce wanted to come and celebrate this with you tonight but is, unfortunately, not feeling well.

The other is the creation of the Southern Waterfront beautification and community benefits program, which allows the Port to enhance properties adjacent to the Bayview and requires our tenants to make economic impacts in the Bayview community.

The other is your support of the local truckers and then, lastly, your support of the Blue Greenway project, in particular the Bayview Rise project, which was a very early lighting and arts project in the city that actually trended throughout the city and continues today and then lastly your drive just to support the LBE businesses and diversity contracts. So thank you for your endless commitment and support to the Port and the community. Thank you.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Tiffany Tatum: Good afternoon, President Brandon, Vice President Gilman, commissioners, Director Forbes, Port staff and the public. I'm going to be sharing my words and then also for my colleague Toni Autry, who couldn't be here today.

President Brandon, it has been a true honor and pleasure to have worked under your leadership for the last 10 years. Our shared interest in increasing small business participation on Port contracts has allowed me to witness and benefit from your steadfast commitment to ensuring the Port's contracting is equitable and attainable for the most vulnerable.

In the moments where I felt I might be pushing too hard, I am reminded of your devoted commitment. And then, I push harder. The legacy of your commitment to small business inclusion and serving underinvested communities remains strong within me. Your leadership and your presence will be missed. And I wish you the best in your next season.

And this is from Toni Autry. President Brandon, you have consistently been a powerful voice for equity. When I joined the Port in 2020, you immediately championed our racial equity action plan, creating the equity subcommittee with Vice President Gilman to guide and support this critical work.

Your vision to increase diversity among the vendors at the Ferry Building's farmers market sparked a fruitful partnership with Foodwise and other community-based organizations, leading to the successful Pop-Ups at the Plaza.

Because of your visionary leadership and tireless advocacy, we now proudly celebrate Juneteenth on the waterfront annually, which is something that had not been done on the waterfront before 2021, and continue to ensure Port opportunities are shared with and benefit neighborhoods adjacent to Port property, including historically marginalized and under-invested communities. Thank you for your extraordinary service and lasting impact. Thank you.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Dan Hodapp: Commission Brandon, Dan Hodapp with the Port staff. Thank you, thank you, thank you. That's really what I want to say. I want to reiterate all the accomplishments that were just listed. Thank you for your leadership. And thank you for taking the Port in directions that we had not seen yet.

We are very proud of all you have done for us and those accomplishments and only hope that you are equally as proud as we are. Thank you, thank you, thank you.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Brad Benson: President Brandon, I'm wearing my 20-year pin today to celebrate all of us and particularly you, who have contributed so much to the waterfront over time. You often say that the Port has the best staff in the city. And that really means a lot to the staff who are doing this work.

I would add the best leadership. I think people remain engaged in the work of the waterfront because they obviously love the waterfront but also our waterfront community. And having the kind of support from leadership that you give to staff is what really makes it possible to do the work that we're doing.

I've been thinking back on your leadership of the commission over the work that I've done at the Port and the chances that I've had to work closely with

you. Thinking way back, we worked to lift the public trust from our seawall lots, so they could be knit into the city.

And if I'm remembering correctly, I think your question always was, what are we going to do with those revenues to benefit the Port's maritime mission. So you are always focused on mission. We, of course, traveled to Washington D.C. together, as Director Forbes mentioned, with Commissioner Adams advocating to get that Army Corps study. I mean, that's what really kicked off the resilience effort

When we started community engagement on the eco-industrial park concept at Piers 90 through 96 in the backlands, you were at those community meetings. And you were pushing staff to think about public benefits and jobs for the community, as we discussed that whole plan.

Thinking back to Pier 70, you know, we had all of those community engagements about what the vision would be for Pier 70. And you were in the room helping to lead those discussions with the community so not just here on the commission but out in the community having those conversations.

Thinking about resilience over the last six years, I think Director Forbes already pointed out, you know, we started that whole effort with a focus on the Embarcadero because of all the earthquake risk along the Embarcadero. That was understandable. And I think you were the one to say, let's work waterfront wide.

And our problem is really a waterfront-wide problem. You've been remarkably patient over this period of time and engaged as we've been trying to fill in the outline of what that future resilient waterfront is going to be. And I thank you for that patience.

You also challenge us to be thinking about the economic opportunities that are going to come from this work and how that can be distributed fairly. So on the last point, I've been thinking about your overall direction to staff. And I would summarize it this way.

And it's basically a challenge not to think about the waterfront as it is today and how we serve our constituents but think about how the waterfront should be, a place where everybody has access to the Bay with parks and recreational opportunities across the seven-and-a-half miles. And everybody has access to economic opportunity and jobs. So I can't thank you enough for that focus. And I really appreciate our time working together. Thank you so much.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you, Brad.

Jack Bair: Madam President, you were appointed in 1997. That was before the ballpark got under construction. The Port was a very, very different place

back then. And projects seemed to take a long time. But when you look back on them, the amount of things that have happened during your tenure is really truly amazing, ballpark being obviously one that's near and dear to my heart.

But so much has happened on the waterfront. It is such an improved location. When you think about the Embarcadero Freeway and the way things were, the waterfront is opened up. There's parks. There's so much that has happened under your tenure.

You've been the longest-serving Port commissioner. I've worked with you basically on a monthly basis for all of the 28 years. We built the ballpark. We opened the ballpark. Eighty million people have come through the doors of the ballpark since we did that.

We've also built or started to build the neighborhood across from the ballpark. And these are complicated, difficult endeavors that require an enormous amount of time and patience and sophistication to get through. We didn't pick a very easy site. We picked a site on the waterfront with all kinds of regulatory restrictions on it.

But we had a vision. And we got there. And we appreciate your role in all of that. In Mission Rock, you were the co-chair of a Port subcommittee that heard from the public back in 2006 and 2007 to determine what to do with parking lot A and get legislation passed.

And then, of course, we responded because we cared very much about what happened right next to the ballpark. But you were there again from the very first day and making all the grand gestures like terminating the end of the Terry Francois Boulevard, so we could have a major waterfront park.

There were a lot of moves that we made very early on in that process -- in the advisory group process before we even submitted our bid. You've helped the Port through a lot of things, not just Giants-related matters. You know, the transformation of the Port generally, the waterfront redevelopment, climate resilience planning that Brad speaks to, maritime commerce, public access.

There are so many aspects of the Port. And we're just a small part of it. We are the largest tenant of the Port though. And you have been our landlord all this time. And we've been very fortunate to have you and all the staff at the Port and colleagues at the Port Commission.

I feel like our relationship is a really good and strong one. We can talk to each other. We don't always necessarily agree. But there's a spirit of partnership that's always existed. And I really appreciate that. We're going to miss your leadership.

You were committed, as many have said, to equity and economic opportunity. And your voice was steadfast, clear and directly felt by us and so many others. And as a result, the Port is much more than it was before. Thank you so much, Commissioner Brandon. We'll see you at the ballpark.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Roscoe Mapps: President Brandon, it's hard to go after Jack sometimes. [laughter] I've been with the Giants for 10 seasons now. And for the entire time, it's been an honor partnering with you. As one of the many people who have had the opportunity to present and explain projects in front of the community, I see how much you have given them space and voice to make sure that they are seen and reflected in all of the projects throughout the Port.

You have been so intentional about inclusion, equity, diversity, opportunity so much so that so many partners saw firsthand how beneficial it was, not just to the Port and the city but to their own business. I've been in many conversations with you and team members where we talked about how to get more creative about opportunities for small local businesses, for businesses owned by women and people of color and so many others.

And wouldn't you know it? When you go back to the drawing board, you can get a little more creative. And you can find different ways. And that's because you insisted on so much of that. Thank you so much for being so intentional with your inclusion and being so insistent on ours.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you very much.

Alice Rogers: Good afternoon, President Brandon, commission, staff, everybody. I'm Alice Rogers. And for me, today was President Kimberly Brandon Day. And I spent the day as I actually have done several times taking some people from Sausalito, who are interested in revitalizing their waterfront, on a tour of your 28 years of legacy and strolling down central waterfront and parts of the southern waterfront and enumerating all of the hoops that had to be jumped through and all of the determination to hang on to the core values that the Port has cultivated over all of these years.

And I just get weak in the knees whenever I show off the waterfront because of your stewardship. I can't thank you enough. And I, too, [at some remove], am a bit of a mentee to you. I've had the pleasure of serving on some of your commissions, much to my enrichment.

And one thing, in addition to this panoply of accomplishments on the waterfront that I will always remember you and think of you, is your grace and your quiet determination to push social justice and the values that you hold dear no matter what. Thank you so much.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you.

Byron Rhett: Commission President Brandon, Byron Rhett, one-time employee of the Port. I actually couldn't believe it when I heard that you were ending your years here, your 28 years here at the Port, what a wonderful time that's been.

I had the benefit of being here for 21 of those 28 years and receiving your direction and your guidance during that. In fact, I actually benefitted from your experience here at the Port before I even started. I don't know if you remember. But when I had the opportunity possibly to come to the Port, I met with you in advance of that to get a sense of whether or not this would be a good fit for me.

And you gave me great guidance about that and direction. And I joined the Port and had a wonderful 21 years and am very proud of the role I played in the projects that you have led this Port through in your 28 years. There's been a list of all of the developments that you've been part of and you've led during your time.

I know there's a particular focus on the southern waterfront. So whenever I see projects starting from China Basin and Mission Rock, Pier 70 -- and recently, I was at the opening of the new park at India Basin and saw all of the developments that are happening, you know, starting with Crane Cove -- with our eco center there at India Basin and now the newer projects that Rec Park is doing.

And I think of you particularly in those developments and that connection with the Bayview community that the Port is strengthening. So congratulations again on your 28 years. And thank you for the support you had for staff and me in particular in my time with the Port.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Suzette Love: Good afternoon, everyone. President Brandon, I just wanted to take a moment to share how grateful I am for you, your leadership, your wisdom and the heart you bring in everything that you do. Your voice and values and your unwavering dedication to equity have not only guided us but inspired us.

You helped shape the work in ways that matter deeply. And you've made us all better for it. You've pushed us to dream bigger and bolder and stay grounded in what's right. Thank you for being such a powerful example, for the doors you've opened, the space you've held and the lasting impact you've made on all of us. Wishing you nothing but joy and fulfillment in this next chapter. You will be sorely missed. Thank you.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Timothy Alan Simon: President Brandon, commissioners and staff, I'm Timothy Alan Simon. I don't know if I'm allowed in public comment. If I'm violating some ethical law, please seek a waiver. [laughter] But Kim, as our grandchildren fondly call you K. Ma, as I was sitting there and listening to these very elegant and accurate comments, I thought about the time that I kind of ran into you on Market Street.

I was there talking to someone about a deal I was working on. And you, just elegant and gorgeous as ever, come walking down the street with your green file and your purse. And I spoke. You know, we had met before. I think we had even gone out on a date. [laughter]

But I did not expect to see you there on Market Street. And you handed me that gr -- you asked if I would do you a favor and kind of hold that file for you. You were kind of adjusting things. And that green file, which is the file you bring to the Port Commission meetings, has been in our life the entire time. [laughter]

And I've had the honor to watch your preparation, how meticulously you go through that board or commission meeting book. I've had the opportunity to hear you in your commission-planning or agenda-planning meetings with Elaine and her predecessors.

And from you, I've learned so much about the value of serious preparation, taking time to really understand the issues that you and your brilliant colleagues vote on that affect this public trust that we call the Port of San Francisco.

And I just want to say how much I admire you, the commitment that you have made. You know, you can drive this Port and see so many things that you spearheaded and your commitment to this city as a native and raised by two amazing parents who always have a commitment to civil rights and social justice.

And you know, just in closing, in these difficult times, it's interesting that you came on the Port right after California -- the California voters passed Proposition 209, which banned the utilization of affirmative action in governmental contracting.

And in your brilliance and the brilliance of your colleagues, you found a way to engage communities in hiring, in economic development and other areas that historically was not possible with or without a Proposition 209. That took enormous courage on your part.

And in these challenging times, it is my prayers that your predecessor -- excuse me -- your successor will hold that same commitment to making sure that the City of St. Francis holds its values to be the place where those who typically do not have the opportunities can have the American dream.

So let me just say to all those here just how wonderful it's been to observe you over these years. And I know your next chapter will be better than the last.

President Brandon: Thank you.

Manuel Pacheco: Good afternoon, President Brandon, commissioners, Elaine. I wanted to take this time to congratulate President Brandon for a wonderful, wonderful career. When I first came to the Port, we used to have our Port Commissions immediately right upstairs in the third floor.

So her and I, we've seen many changes, many faces with the commissioners. Lots of new ideas were brought by you, President Brandon. And I want to take this time to thank you for your guidance, your professionalism. And I'm going to miss stopping off and dropping off the packages at your house. [laughter] But don't ever be a stranger. And we're here for you with open arms. Thank you. And congratulations. God bless.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you very much.

Everett Brandon: I'm Kimberly's father. I didn't plan to say anything right now. My daughter is a native that saw the city very early on and traveled over from Playland, the zoo, Ghirardelli Square, Market Street, Golden Gate Park.

So the love that she developed over these years I think gave her that love for the city that allowed her to serve 28 years on this board. It takes a lot to prepare for meetings and make it every meeting time and kind of [the devotion], the preparation that you have to do.

And to be a native daughter and to be able to do that as well as she has -- I think you, commissioners, know her more than almost anyone because this is where she spent her life. You've come to know her very well and the values. So from my family and from friends and supporters, they always heard the very best -- very proud of her. And thank you for this, honoring her today. Thank you. Thank you, sweetheart. Thank you so much.

President Brandon: Thank you. Is there any other public comment in the room? If not, do we have anyone on the phone?

Operator: Yes. There is one caller for public comment. Opening the line now.

Diane Oshima: Hi, President Brandon. This is Diane Oshima. I'm so sorry that I can't be there in person to share this moment with you. It seems like I'm maybe the only one who's spoken so far who's had a front-row seat and the privilege to see the full arc of your service and stewardship in person for all that you've done for the San Francisco waterfront.

As everyone has noted, the scope and the number of the different types of projects you've guided is overwhelming. So I won't try to repeat them. But instead, I'm focusing on the common thread, which is that you've always seen this waterfront as a public resource for everyone.

And you've never shied away from doing the hard work no matter how long it takes. And sometimes, it can take a while. So I consider your service on the Port Commission to be the before picture shot. And the Embarcadero Freeway -- I'd come down, and the promenade was being built. And our peers and the connections to the Bay were tired and wanting. But they were full of opportunities.

And you immediately jumped on board to help the waterfront land use plan effort by serving on a committee with BCDC commissioners to get BCDC's approval. And that was really the gateway that allowed the Port to start revitalizing the waterfront.

So from day one, you've had such a singular impact. And as many have noted, while many have focused on the Ferry Building, the Giants ballpark and the northern waterfront in the improvement efforts, you were always that beacon -- you were the first one to be thinking about the whole of the Port's seven-and-a-half-mile waterfront and directed us to create the Southern Waterfront Advisory Committee, recognizing environmental justice and economic needs, you know, over 20 years ago as the basis for giving attention to the Bayview and Potrero stretches of the waterfront as well.

And you helped us staff -- to put together a strong committee that included a young Sophie Maxwell along with Karen Pierce. And they really moved and educated the Port staff as well as the commission and the community about how to be the most effective at creating true public benefits that warranted in the southern waterfront.

So your leadership and your hard work also extended to the Port's first true capital plan, which was sort of a reawakening at City Hall. You showed that the Port [in fact then] should be allowed to operate as an enterprise agency department. And that really changed the dynamics for the staff here.

And we changed our approach to leasing and development and public stewardship. And we educated the public about how their waterfront depends on being able to raise the revenue to support it. So it was essential. And it helped the public to better understand why public-private partnerships are so essential and have delivered so much.

For Seawall Lot 337, you jumped into the deep end of that engagement with the community, serving with Commissioner Lazarus on that committee that Jack was talking about. And you got in the dirt with everyone to really hear everybody's interests out and to find the common ground.

And that planning strategy was really the foundation for the success of that Mission Rock neighborhood that we enjoy today. You know, normally, all of that kind of work is left to staff. But you really committed yourself in full person. And the results show.

And I think that's really why -- because of the Mission Rock work, Mission Bay has been identified as one of the most thriving neighborhoods in the city. Those efforts, that dedication to those and other early community planning efforts are also what has transformed the rest of the southern waterfront at Pier 70 and the whole Blue Greenway open-space network and the environmental-resource areas and diversity that's flourished in the area.

And all of that together has really inspired the social and equity and economic programs and the benefits that the Port's developed since then, which has generated the jobs and mentorships and work and fun for everyone, especially our disadvantaged communities.

So President Brandon, it's impossible to itemize all the ways that you've left indelible impacts of your work. But you really have been instrumental in creating the after shot of what the waterfront is today. And you've laid the groundwork so that we can continue to bring more wonders and public benefits.

And I'm glad that Elaine confirmed my guess that you're the longest serving Port commissioner ever for this agency. And you know, we're just so, so deeply grateful for that rare dedication. Your guidance and public service has just been over the top. And I'm really looking forward to see what your next act is. And I wish you the very, very best. Thank you so much.

President Brandon: Thank you, Diane, very kind words.

Operator: There are no additional callers for public comment at this time.

President Brandon: Thank you. Public comment is closed.

#### Commissioners' Discussion on the Executive Director's Report:

Commissioner Engblom: So much pressure after so many amazing comments. [laughter] I mean, I guess I'm just really honored that we've had time together on the commission even though a brief time. I really personally appreciate how generous you were and how welcoming you were to me.

Just in the half year, I've learned a lot -- impossible to -- I don't want to try and duplicate what so many people who have worked with you for over 20 years have talked about. But I just want to say, you know, as somebody who's lived in San Francisco for only 15 years, I guess on one hand I'm very envious that you got to grow up here.

I guess I'm very thankful that you have dedicated 28 years of your life giving back to your home city. That is really inspiring and something I can only hope to succeed you on and continue in that vein.

I did want to mention that today is Earth Day. And I think that San Francisco stands as a symbol to the world for being progressive in terms of our commitment to resilience and climate justice and equity. I think our waterfront is emblematic of that. But it doesn't happen by itself. It's people like you.

So while we're celebrating Earth Day, I think, you know, our waterfront stands as a symbol. And it's really because of 28 years of you and your dedication. So as a San Franciscan, I want to thank you and just wish you well and look forward to staying in touch. Thank you.

President Brandon: Thank you. Commissioner Lee?

Commissioner Lee: President Brandon, fellow SF State alumnus, it's been actually an honor to be here working with you. And you know, I'm originally from Vacaville. I came to the waterfront as an elementary school field trip. And of course, coming to be a student at SF State, you know, I'm a party guy. And a lot of stuff was at the wharf.

I mean, the Giants stadium with the forklift parking lot, you know, I used to hang out down there because I had friends that worked there. I used to be at the -- when Mission Bay was a cement factory. And I knew southern waterfront at the time was going to be our future. But I didn't ever know I would ever be a commissioner, I mean, until the days when entertainment was on the brink. And I decided to step it up and do public service and solve those issues.

But I always had this love of the waterfront. And apparently, you're the one that changed the waterfront that -- actually why I wanted to be a part of the waterfront and serving with your niece on the commission, Dori. I didn't know that you were the auntie. And it's like, you know, I learn so much.

And I'm a true small business advocate. I focus on that. I focus on the people that don't get a paycheck. But serving with you, I learned that, hey, there's more than small business. There's equity. There's development that helps people.

And to be on the commission with John Burton and Ed Harrington, that's nothing compared to your 28 years on the Port and for me to learn from you. I wish I could learn more. And even on the side and meeting your husband and being part of SF Jazz, entertainment is also a big part of my life.

You are good people. And to actually work with you has been an honor. And I want to thank you. And I want my job, if I'm going to continue on this, is to

continue what you've been doing for the Port. So as long as I'm here, I've got your back.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you very much. Commissioner Adams?

Commissioner Adams: Wow. Kimberly, you've had a very, very stellar career at the Port. And you're leaving now at the top of your game. And you and only one other person I know have had the tenure in this city and two people of color that I love and respect of serving, you and the LeRoy King, that serve with dignity and honor and respect.

And I can say that you are also a role model to young black girls, white girls and anybody. You were ahead of your time. As there was Jackie Robinson - and there's only been one black woman on the Port Commission over 150 years. You're the Harriet Tubman.

And I got to serve when you were president. It was four women on the commission and me, Eleni Kounalakis, Doreen, Leslie Katz, and you were the president. And you were able to keep us all in line. But also, you always were the anchor. And you had a strong respect for labor.

You worked and served with Jimmy Herman, Brian McWilliams, the late FX Crowley and the late Mike Hardeman. And just as real estate and development was where you shined in economics, you wanted a balance. And you saw where labor had its place in the Port.

I'll kind of stop my comments there. I have a few that I want to say later. But I just want to tell you from the bottom of my heart -- I've worked with you since 2012. Thank you for your kindness, your guidance. But I want people to know -- and Alice said it -- that you -- I have seen your fire.

And you're very passionate. You speak truth to power. And I like that. And you've never been a yes person. And I like it. And you welcome a good debate, a good fight. But you stick to let's talk about the facts, not personalities. Let's stick to the facts.

And I have never seen a commissioner more prepared that comes to a commission meeting, meticulous. And you would go last. And you would go but -- and you listen. You're up here taking notes. I always got to sit next to you up here.

And you were very, very, with the staff, kind. But when it was time to lay it out and to say, hey, I have a responsibility as the president of this commission, this has got to be right. And you were a perfectionist when it came to that. And I appreciate the respect that you've given the commissioners.

We all have our own quirky personalities. You let us all talk. And for some reason, we all blended. You were the skipper. You were our captain. You were our leader. And you let us all talk. And we all had our strengths and our weaknesses. And you knew them all.

And thank you personally for allowing us to grow, to mature under your leadership. And I will never forget that I had an opportunity with you -- it was sad but tragic, you know, when the late -- before the late Mayor Ed Lee died, we had to get a new Port director.

And it was you and I. And we didn't have a committee of 10. Two of us --we worked together. And it took us almost a year. And we went through the painstaking process. You never missed a meeting. You were always there. And when it was done, you and I sat in front of the mayor. And we presented the names. And we walked away and said, "Now, you have it."

And I want to say that was a privilege because of the confidentiality and things like that. And that was one of the hardest things that we did together. And I appreciate your guidance in that because you know what it takes. And you guided me through that process to remain calm. Things will work out. Let things happen in its own time.

So I have a few more comments I'll say later. But -- and I also want to tell you -- it's important. I know I never wear a suit. [laughter] But today, I wore a suit out of respect for you. And the last time I wore this suit was September 4, 2023. I was at the White House.

And I was there with President Biden and the ILWU and the PMA. And he wanted to thank us for the West Coast contract. So this has been sitting in my closet. And so I just wanted you to know today I wanted to be at my best for you, President Brandon. Thank you.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you very much. Vice President Gilman?

Vice President Gilman: President Brandon, remarks I want to say here -- because I have remarks for later -- are my personal reflections on how you've touched me over the last six-and-a-half years. A lot of people knew I always wanted to grow up and be a Port commissioner.

But that's because I was misguided at the time. I only understood -- [laughter] no. I only understood the northeast waterfront. And you pushed me when I had lunch with you. You pushed me to open my horizon and realize you could walk past the Giants stadium because I had never really done that -- been past Mission Rock.

And you opened my eyes to the beauties of the southeast waterfront and beyond. You just recently reminded me we had paper streets out at Candlestick.

And you, for six-and-a-half years, have pushed me to realize the beauty and the value of that part of our seven-and-a-half miles.

And I can tell you, as long as I'm sitting at this dais, I will never forget that. And you helped me channel my equity that I've done for 25 years working in the nonprofit sector in San Francisco on housing, homelessness and poverty into the waterfront.

I've been a commissioner before on other commissions where we never talked about equity, inclusion, diversity, where we didn't touch how to do contracting and uplift our LBEs the way you did. And I learned all of that under your tutelage and your mentorship.

And the firm hand that you guided us as commissioners and kept us disciplined, the way you modeled how to come prepared is also something I did not experience in my other commission seats. And while I have so much more to say about your leadership, your accomplishments, how you shepherded, I will say, and pushed for the first all-women CityBuild team to do construction at Mission Rock, I'll make those remarks later.

You have touched me so much as a leader. You've been a mentor to me. And as long as I have the honor to serve on this commission, I can say -- I want to say to the staff, to the public, to the advisory committees, we will uphold the values that you've put in place for the last 28 years.

We are not walking away from diversity, equity, inclusion. We are not walking away as long as I'm a commission at this dais from pushing for LBE contracting, for economic opportunity for all San Franciscans and particularly those that are disenfranchised and have been ignored.

And we are definitely keeping our commitment to the southeast sector of the waterfront, which has been polluted and forgotten in the past and is now being uplifted and revitalized. And it's all in your name and your legacy, President Brandon. And I just want to thank you so much. And I'm still going to text you articles and have you on speed dial. So none of that's going to change.

President Brandon: Thank you. Thank you. My gosh, my gosh, so many times I wanted to just start crying. But now, hearing from my other commissioners, I can go in peace knowing [laughter] that they will carry everything I've done here in the last 28 years forward.

And that, for me, is a major accomplishment. That, for me, is the true legacy, is just seeing how -- where the Port is today versus when I came here 28 years ago and the inclusion, the collaboration, the people wanting to come to work, people wanting to work with the Port, to develop with the Port.

I mean, it's just amazing where we are. And it cannot get anything but better. I know there's so much more in store. And I am so blessed to have served with these wonderful individuals, with the leadership of Director Forbes, with this amazing staff.

I mean, the gift has been given to me. Even though I've been here for 28 years, I've learned so much and grown so much. And I will miss everyone. But I won't miss showing up every couple weeks. [laughter] But I will not be a stranger. I will continue to engage with the waterfront, maybe even join an advisory committee or two.

But no. This is a phenomenal place. It's been an honor for me to serve. And thank you all for your kind words. Thank you very much. And of course, I will have more words later. But thank you very, very much. [applause]

Director Forbes: Before we take a photo, I would like to read a proclamation from Director Supervisor Shamann Walton to you. Whereas Kimberly Brandon, president of the Port Commission, has dedicated 28 years of distinguished public service to the Port of San Francisco and the City and County of San Francisco, guiding transformative change with unwavering vision, integrity and commitment.

Whereas under her leadership, the Port of San Francisco has evolved from hidden spaces beneath a freeway into a vibrant, accessible waterfront that has connected the city with the bay and stands out as a model for urban revitalization and resilience.

Whereas President Brandon has shepherded some of the Port's most iconic and community-serving projects including Hyde Street Harbor, Pier 27 cruise ship terminal, the Exploratorium, Piers 1 through 5, the Ferry Building, Oracle Park, Mission Rock, Pier 70, Bayview Rise and the open spaces such as Crane Cove Park, Bayview Gateway, Brannan Street Wharf and Heron's Head Park.

And whereas she championed essential planning initiatives such as the waterfront plan update and the waterfront resilience program ensuring the Port's readiness for the future while remaining rooted in community-centered development.

And whereas President Brandon led bold and visionary efforts to address seismic and climate threats by forging a groundbreaking partnership with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, securing a path to critical funding and investments to safeguard the waterfront for generations to come.

And whereas her leadership during the COVID-19 pandemic reflected deep compassion and innovation as she championed a rent-forgiveness program, shared-prosperity incentives and low-interest loans to protect Port tenants and small contractors during the unprecedented crisis.

And whereas President Brandon's leadership has consistently been guided by the values of justice, equity and sustainability and inclusion, resulting in broader access to opportunities across the Port's operation and ensuring a just and vibrant waterfront for all.

And whereas her retirement marks the conclusion of an extraordinary era of leadership and transformation. And she leaves behind a legacy that will continue to shape San Francisco's waterfront and civic life for years.

And therefore, be it resolved that the City and County of San Francisco Board of Supervisors hereby honors and recognizes Kimberly Brandon for her extraordinary service, visionary leadership and unwavering dedication to the people and waterfront of San Francisco and extends the city's deepest gratitude and best wishes as she embarks on her well-earned retirement.

[photographs]

President Brandon: Okay. Now to the real business of the Port. [laughs]

#### 7. CONSENT

- A. Request approval of the Port's 10-Year Capital Plan for Fiscal Years (FY) 2026 to 2035. (Resolution 25-20)
- B. Request approval of a proposed 30-month lease agreement (two years of operating lease term) inclusive of a 6-month construction period for an arts and culture activation at Pier 29 with CAST at Large, LLC, the Community Arts Stabilization Trust (CAST), a Bay Area nonprofit leader in arts real estate development and programming. (Resolution 25-21)
- C. Request approval of a Mutual Termination Agreement with Scoma's Restaurant, Incorporated for Lease No. L-9170 and Lease No. L-9175 for Premises at Al Scoma Way SWL 302 San Francisco, CA 94111, subject to Board of Supervisor's approval. (Resolution 25-22)
- D. Request approval of a Settlement Agreement for Castagnola Restaurant regarding Lease No. L-7493 (restaurant), Lease L-13542 (storage), and Parking Permit to resolve all balances due including Port waiver of certain rent, terms for reopening the restaurant, and resolution of litigation against Tenant upon compliance with the Settlement Agreement, including payment to the Port in the amount of \$300,000, enforceable through Stipulated Judgements in: CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO VS. CASTAGNOLA, INC. OF SAN FRANCISCO, A CAL. CORP ET AL, Superior Court of San Francisco County, Case No. CUD24674725; and CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO VS. LOLMAN ENTERPRISES, INC., ET AL, Superior Court of San Francisco County, Case No. CGC23606678. (Resolution 25-23)

ACTION: Vice President Gilman moved approval of the consent calendar. Commissioner Adams seconded the motion.

No Public Comment on the Consent Calendar.

All Commissioners were in favor.

Motion passed unanimously. Resolutions 25-20, 25-21, 25-22 and 25-23 were adopted.

#### 8. REAL ESTATE & DEVELOPMENT

A. Request approval of a proposed new lease ("Lease No. L-17181" or "Lease") with 340 Jefferson Street Partners, LLC, a California limited liability company ("340 Jefferson Street Partners"), for approximately 3,750 square feet of a single-story restaurant space located at 340 Jefferson Street for a term of 10 years with two five-year options to renew. (Resolution 25-24)

Don Kavanagh: Good afternoon, commissioners, President Brandon. I'm Don Kavanagh, senior property manager now for the northeast portfolio and Fisherman's Wharf. I feel like I'm standing in the way of the continuation of the celebration. So I will try to be efficient in my comments.

So this is the second lease of two. We did Everett & Jones -- we brought to the commission several months ago. And now, this is a lease for Pompeii's Grotto, which is at 340 Jefferson Street. And it closed in the beginning of the pandemic in 2020. And the lease was terminated in August of 2023.

So Port, we hired Maven, just like we did for Everett & Jones. And they also worked on Alioto's [Number 8] and 490 Jefferson. Everett & Jones undertook a typical sort of competitive bidding process. They started wide and narrowed down.

You know, they did email solicitations, posted on social media, called people, conducted tours and ultimately received two LOIs. One was from 340 Jefferson Street Partners. The other was from a pizza restaurant. So Port convened a panel in May of 2023 to review the proposals. And the panel unanimously selected 340 Jefferson Street Partners as a leading prospect with 79 points versus 71 points for the pizza restaurant.

The members of 340 Jefferson Street Partners are familiar to the Port. They are Chris McGarry, Seth Hamalian and Lou Giraudo. They're active in a number of areas at Fisherman's Wharf including the Fisherman's Wharf Revitalized, operating Guardino's and working to revive Castagnola's.

Originally, the proposal included Rao's as the operator. But Rao's decided to pursue a different opportunity. So the team found a new operator, Chasca Rio, based on El Salvadorian cuisine. They're going to focus on traditional soups, stews, pupusas, whole fish preparations and other items inspired by El Salvadorian and nearby country cuisines.

Chasca Rio is led by a team who together have had more than 75 years of experience in San Francisco and Bay Area restaurants including Foreign Cinema and the Vine Hospitality Group. Both the 340 Jefferson Street Partners and the operator are here in case there's questions.

The financial terms include a 10-year lease with a base rent -- well, there's a 270-day construction abatement period. But if they finish early and open, the rent will commence. The year-one rent is \$10,395 a month. The increase is 3 percent per year including the option periods. And there's a 5.5 percent gross revenue percentage rent above base rent.

We also have a termination option if the tenant doesn't achieve almost \$2.1 million in gross sales by the end of the third lease year. Port has a right to terminate the lease -- the right but not the requirement. The Port is contributing \$470,000 as a tenant improvement allowance.

That works out to \$125 a square foot. It's funded by the ARPA tenant attraction and retention fund, TARF. And they will be receiving monthly draw -- they can apply for monthly draws after they've submitted evidence of spending the money. So this is a reimbursement of money that they've spent.

This requires the team to register as a city vendor because they need to -otherwise, Port has no mechanism to reimburse them. So we recommend that
the executive director -- I'm sorry -- we recommend that the Port Commission
authorize the executive director to forward the lease to the Board of Supervisors
for approval and, upon such approval, authorize the executive director to execute
the lease. I welcome questions.

President Brandon: Thank you. Can I have a motion?

ACTION: Vice President Gilman moved approval of the resolution. Commissioner Adams seconded the motion.

President Brandon: Is there any public comment on this item? Seeing none in the room. Is there anyone on the phone?

No Public Comment on Item 8A.

Commissioners' Discussion on Item 8A:

Commissioner Lee: So Don, I'm glad that these two restaurants are now going to be quickly online. I'm just curious. I remember, when I first came to the commission, this was one of the restaurants that left a lot of their equipment. Are they using -- are they able to use some of this stuff? Or did we end up auctioning it all off, and then the Port got the revenue for that?

Don Kavanagh: We didn't auction it off. We found that there was limited value for the equipment. The operator can speak to whether they're going to use that equipment or not. But I suspect quite a bit of it has to be replaced because the Department of Public Health came in and did an inspection.

Commissioner Lee: Okay.

Don Kavanagh: So to answer your question, I don't think we derived any

value --

Commissioner Lee: Right.

Don Kavanagh: -- from the equipment.

Commissioner Lee: Kind of what I brought up --

Don Kavanagh: Yeah. You were right.

Commissioner Lee: -- at that time. Right. I was kind of right.

Don Kavanagh: You were correct.

Commissioner Lee: Okay. I mean, the most important thing is to make sure that they could use as much as they can. The infrastructure is there. They should be able to get up and running quickly --

Don Kavanagh: Yes.

Commissioner Lee: -- I hope. So that area really needs to get going. So congratulations on that. And I wish them a lot of luck. [crosstalk]

Don Kavanagh: We're thinking they'll be open in 120 days after the lease is executed.

Commissioner Lee: So by the time summer hits, they should be up and running.

Don Kavanagh: Well, it depends on how long it takes with the Board of Supervisors.

Commissioner Lee: Okay.

Don Kavanagh: Yes. That's the goal.

Commissioner Lee: I think they'll be quick on that. All right. No questions.

President Brandon: Thank you. Commissioner Adams?

Commissioner Adams: Madam President, I have no questions. I'm supportive

of the resolution.

President Brandon: Commissioner Engblom?

Commissioner Engblom: Thanks, Don, for the briefing. Quick question on timing. You just -- I was going to ask a question about timing. So 120 days you just mentioned -- is that -- does that feel realistic? Is there anything that we can do to help -- I think a big push in the city right now is to try and accelerate permitting and make it -- expedite with our businesses now that everybody spent all this time getting the deal to this point. Is there anything that we can do to make sure that we're expediting the opening and permitting process?

Don Kavanagh: I can -- the operator might be able to speak more specifically to that. But once the lease is signed, then there's a 270-day period before rent commences or the earlier of when they open. So the work that's needed is not extensive. But it still has to be done. And I think our operator -- the 340 Jefferson Street member can speak to the timing a little better than I can. Chris?

Chris McGarry: Good afternoon, commissioners. Chris McGarry, one of the partners at 340 Jefferson Street. So we've done all of our diligence on the space. We've gotten a great scope of work and projected costs on -- in the case of the equipment, yeah, substantially all the equipment will have to be replaced.

But we're ready to execute on an order for the equipment. And we believe that the space -- even when you talk about ADA compliance and so forth, the space is in very good shape. So the scope of work that we've received suggests that we ought to be able to open in 120 days.

On the issue of permitting, the only outstanding issues are -- in conjunction with our equipment upgrade, we anticipate installing an oven that may need to be tied into a hood. That may require some permitting and then securing a liquor license for the premises.

We've set all these things in motion. And we'll really be able to accelerate once we execute the lease. But we have a lot of confidence that we'll be able to open expeditiously.

Commissioner Engblom: Thank you. That's it for me.

President Brandon: Vice President Gilman?

Vice President Gilman: Actually, I had similar questions around the timing. So actually, that answered my que -- actually, I'm just curious. What kind of liquor license are you going to be seeking? And are you going to be doing any kind of limited live music permitting?

Chris McGarry: No. We don't intend to. So it's on-premises consumption, full

spirits --

Vice President Gilman: Okay.

Chris McGarry: -- license. There's a bar – separate bar area. And while there's outdoor seating, you know, we'll be building out a pretty compelling façade and signage and flowers on the patio area as well as it's wired there just for speakers and music and that kind of thing. But no. We don't plan on any separate entertainment.

Vice President Gilman: Okay. Great. Super excited for you.

Chris McGarry: So are we.

President Brandon: Thank you. I think all my questions have been answered.

Thank you very much, Don.

Don Kavanagh: You're welcome.

President Brandon: We have a motion and a second. All in favor?

All Commissioners were in favor.

Resolution 25-24 passed unanimously.

#### 9. NEW BUSINESS

Commissioner Lee: I just want to just get, if we can, an update on what's happening on Pier 45 development. I want to make sure that, since we've had conversations with the fishermen already, I want to see if we're on the same page with the developers before they start drawing their plans so that we can get the public process a lot faster going maybe. Still going to be a long ways to go, but let's get going.

Vice President Gilman: Director Forbes, can you remind us when our next -- do we have a briefing on the books for Piers 30-32 and the seawall lot? We did receive correspondence about community concern about that.

Director Forbes: We have the item on the forward calendar.

Vice President Gilman: That's what I thought.

Director Forbes: And we will be briefing up to that item. Thank you.

President Brandon: Is there any other new business? If not, can I have a motion to adjourn?

Vice President Gilman: I make a motion that we adjourn the meeting in the awesomeness of President Kimberly Brandon. [laughter]

#### 10. ADJOURNMENT

ACTION: Vice President Gilman moved to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Adams seconded the motion. All commissioners were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:40 p.m.